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PREFACE 
 
 
 
Established at Old Oscott in Birmingham, England, in 1980, the Maryvale 
Institute is an International Catholic Centre of Further and Higher 
Education for Catechesis, Theology, Philosophy and Religious Education. 
It provides a variety of part-time and distance learning courses to the lay 
faithful, consecrated religious and ministers of the Roman Catholic 
Church. Maryvale’s degree programmes are accredited by external 
academic partners. Its Bachelor of Arts (Hons) in Philosophy and its 
Masters (MA) in Catholic Tradition are both validated by the Open 
University. In association with the Faculté Notre Dame of the Ecole 
Cathédrale in Paris, the Institute provides two ecclesiastical degrees 
courses, a Bachelor of Divinity and a Licence in Catechetics, while its 
doctoral research in Catholic Studies is conducted in collaboration with 
Liverpool Hope University. Successful students receive an award of 
Doctor of Philosophy (PhD) from the University. 

To be accepted as a doctoral student, applicants are required to meet the 
entry requirements of both Liverpool Hope and Maryvale. The first cohort 
to do so, which included students from the USA as well as the UK, began 
their four to six year course in 2009. The first two students to graduate did 
so in 2014. By the end of the current academic year, 2017-18, a total of 
seventeen students have successfully completed their studies and can place 
PhD after their names.  

This first book in a series is concerned with the outcomes of that doctoral 
research programme. It seeks to both provide an overview of breadth of 
work by its students – and some members of Maryvale staff - and their 
contribution to new knowledge in the area of Catholic Studies, a wide field 
including history, literature, philosophy, spirituality, theology - including 
pastoral and practical theology - evangelisation, catechesis, religious 
education and Newman studies. After briefly explaining the background to 
the Institute’s genesis, its development and the range of its current doctoral 
research programme, the book presents nine extracts grouped under two 
main headings. In the first there are edited versions of three theses 
concerned with different theological and philosophical topics. The second 
section has six entries describing research into aspects of evangelisation, 
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catechesis and religious education. Extracts presenting textual analyses, 
commentaries and empirical case studies appear in the second volume of 
doctoral research undertaken at the Maryvale Institute.  

Combining disparate research into a single manuscript has necessitated 
some adaption of the various original writing styles to ensure some 
consistency in presentation. For example, I have used UK English spelling 
though many students have used other formats depending on their home 
location. Nevertheless, I have kept, as far as possible, their individual 
writing styles while attempting to produce a reasonable degree of 
uniformity in presentation. In doing so I appreciate that my preferences 
may, in some cases, seem to prevail over that of the author, and for that I 
apologise. I trust it will not irritate academic or general readers, nor detract 
from the contents of individual extracts.  

I must thank all the former students for their agreement in letting me 
undertake this task. I hope that they will be content with the compromises 
that I have made in editing their work which, I trust, in no way detracts for 
the contents of their original contributions to this field of study. Any errors 
or inaccuracies which may have resulted are my responsibility alone. 

Andrew B. Morris - Editor 
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PART 1:  

MARYVALE INTERNATIONAL INSTITUTE  
OF HIGHER EDUCATION AND CATECHESIS 



 

 

CHAPTER ONE 

THE MARYVALE INSTITUTE OF FURTHER  
AND HIGHER EDUCATION:  

BACKGROUND AND HISTORY 

ANDREW B. MORRIS 
 
 
 

An Historic Spiritual Environment for Academic Work 

Maryvale lies at the centre of the ancient settlement of Oscott, about five 
miles from Birmingham City Centre. It occupies a unique place in the 
history of the Catholic Church in England. Catholic worship has been 
celebrated continuously on the site for over 1000 years. The oldest part of 
the present building, originally called Oscott House, was the home of the 
Bromwich family, and the base for the local Catholic mission during the 
17th and 18th centuries. Andrew Bromwich was one of the last priests to 
be imprisoned towards the end of the penal period, and when he inherited 
the family house he gave it over for the use of the Church as the English 
mission emerged from the shadows with the gradual relaxation of the anti-
Catholic laws. 

From 1794 to 1838 it became the first seminary established in England 
and, being placed under the patronage of Our Blessed Lady, became 
known as St Mary’s College, Oscott. When the seminary was relocated to 
a new and larger building in 1838 (in the area of Birmingham that is still 
called New Oscott) it was used as a school until, in 1846, it became the 
home of Blessed John Henry Newman and his community of fellow 
converts. Following ordination in Rome, Newman established the first 
English Oratory there and renamed the house Maryvale. 

After the Oratory moved to central Birmingham, Maryvale briefly became 
the novitiate for the Oblates of Mary Immaculate and was visited by their 
founder, St Eugene de Mazenod. Then for nearly 130 years it housed an 
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orphanage run by the Sisters of Mercy until they left in 1980 when it 
assumed its present role as a centre for adult faith formation.  

The Maryvale Institute – Purpose and Mission 

From its inception the Maryvale Institute sought to provide opportunities 
for lay people, clergy and religious to achieve a deeper understanding of 
the Catholic faith and to appreciate more clearly its joyful message for the 
lives of individuals and communities. It stands within the Catholic 
theological tradition and draws from that tradition an insistence, not only 
on the foundational importance of faith for theological reasoning, but also 
on the place of reason in the response of faith.  

The mission of Maryvale Institute is to be a leader in the provision of 
lifelong learning for all, and provide research opportunities, in Catholic 
Evangelisation, Catechetics, Theology, Philosophy and Religious Education 
in order to serve Christ’s mandate and his Church’s mission of 
evangelisation in contemporary society.  

The Trust Deed defines its role as a diocesan, national and international 
college as one that: 

 lives and presents the Catholic faith, morality and its contribution 
to contemporary religious, moral and ethical issues; 

 provides a range of formation courses offered primarily, but not 
exclusively, to lay and consecrated religious members of the 
Church, especially those involved in catechesis or other lay 
apostolates; 

 takes a self-critical stance as an academic community in monitoring 
and evaluating its own courses and methods in the light of evidence 
gathered internally and that provided by external agencies to ensure 
the highest possible standards and relevance of its academic 
activities; 

 develops its courses and other activities according to the findings of 
ongoing evaluation procedures and in response to changing needs 
in the wider community, as advised by the Board of Trustees; 

 develops collaborative partnerships with other centres of Catholic 
theological education in the UK and elsewhere, and other UK 
higher education providers. 

 
In pursuance of this the Institute provides opportunities for Catholic 
formation and education through courses across a wide range of subjects 
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and levels. It is an established centre of further and higher education, an 
International Catholic Distance-Learning College for Catechesis, Theology, 
Philosophy and Religious Education specialising in the provision of part-
time and distance learning courses. This provision is a distinctive 
combination of the methodology of distance learning with critical 
engagement with scripture and tradition, guided by the Church’s 
Magisterium.  

Study Programmes – Validation and Accreditation 

From its beginnings in the 1980s as a Diocesan Catechetical Centre offering 
short courses for lay people in the Catholic Archdiocese of Birmingham, the 
Maryvale Institute has developed to become an international, distance-
learning college offering adult courses from further education to PhD level 
in a range of Catholic Studies. Students completing one of the adult further 
education courses receive a Maryvale certificate. The higher education 
courses are offered through Maryvale's valuable validation partnerships. 

It is approved by The Open University as an appropriate organisation to 
offer higher education programmes leading to Open University validated 
awards. The Open University validates the BA (Hons) in Philosophy and 
the Catholic Tradition and the MA in Catholic Applied Theology.  

Its status as a Higher Institute of Religious Science (HIRS) is approved by 
the Ecclesiastical Theology Faculty Notre Dame de Paris, Ecole 
Cathedrale, Paris. Validated through this relationship are the HIRS 
programmes: the Baccalaureate in Divinity and the Licence in Catechetics. 

The Institute's Postgraduate Research programme, comprising Master and 
Doctor of Philosophy degrees (MPhil and PhD in Catholic Studies), is 
currently validated by and through Liverpool Hope University. Within the 
generic title of Catholic Studies research facilities cover areas of history, 
literature, philosophy, spirituality, theology, Newman studies, religious 
education and catechesis.  

Distance-Learning 

Maryvale developed its learning methodology on that pioneered by the 
Open University. The use of part-time distance learning means that 
students can follow complex courses of study leading to publicly-
recognised awards whilst maintaining their existing vocational, family and 
work commitments. Distance learning programmes, generally, are supported 
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by comprehensive course books and residential schools – providing 
personal contact in lectures, seminars and structured discussions. Post-
graduate students, working for masters and doctoral awards, are allocated 
academic tutors who are experts in their respective fields, and helped 
develop the academic skills necessary for their respective disciplines and 
academic career development. In addition, the Maryvale Library provides 
books, electronic resources and access to a range of databases of current 
research. Together these enable access to religious formation and to the 
immeasurable treasures to be discovered in the Christian Tradition and in 
contemporary Church teaching and thought. 

 

 

 



 

 

CHAPTER TWO 

NINE DOCTORAL THESES:  
A BRIEF INTRODUCTION  

ANDREW B. MORRIS 
 
 
 

The extracts in this volume are taken from nine successfully doctoral 
theses completed by Maryvale students since 2014 and are divided into 
two groups. The smaller first section comprises three pieces of research 
concerned with theological or philosophical matters. The second part 
contains extracts from six theses dealing with differing aspects of 
evangelisation, catechesis and religious education.  

Theological and Philosophical Analysis 

Stephen Yates’s thesis constitutes an examination of, and contribution to, 
a discussion conducted within the Catholic theological community since 
the 1960s concerning the proper understanding of the apparent interval 
(typically referred to as the ‘intermediate state’) between the death of 
individual human beings and the final consummation of all created things.  

His study proceeds from an analysis of the arguments of a representative 
range of scholars who propose various forms of ‘resurrection in death’ as 
an alternative to the traditional schema of a post-mortem phase of 
disembodiment preceding bodily resurrection, as well as the arguments of 
those who have responded critically to their proposals. This analysis 
makes clear the Scriptural, philosophical and theological issues which are 
central to the debate and identifies in connection with each of these a 
number of ‘dialogical lacunae’, areas where the various parties in the 
debate have failed adequately to address points made by one another.  

In the light of this analysis, and with the aim of fostering a greater degree 
of resolution in the debate, he undertakes a sustained exploration of each 
of the issues identified as central to it, taking care to relate the fruits of 
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these analyses systematically to the identified lacunae in order to ensure 
they are satisfactorily addressed.  

He concludes that though scriptural, philosophical and theological 
arguments for some form of ‘resurrection in death’ seem initially to 
possess considerable force, closer inspection shows them to be 
uncompelling and the newer theses to be at least as problematic as the 
traditional schema which they seek to supplant. The ‘traditional schema’ 
thus continues to be a credible option for Catholic theologians. 

Unlike the other extracts in this volume which are taken directly from 
individual theses, Stephen has revised and re-drafted a section taken from 
his book, Between Death and Resurrection’ which, in turn, was based 
upon his thesis. 

***** 

The initial impetus for Scott Powell’s thesis was provided by debate in the 
United States concerning Pope Francis’s encyclical letter Laudato Si 
published in 2015, the first time the Church had focused primarily on 
ecological issues. That debate was controversial and wide-ranging.1 His 
thesis is both a resource for discussion and a demonstration that religious 
viewpoints can address subjects of human existence and human 
instrumentality as he explores the question of the role of humans in 
bringing both harm and healing to the natural world. His route for 
answering that query is the text of Romans 8:19-22, an often 
misunderstood passage, which he regards as the climax of Paul’s central 
section of the epistle. In this passage, Paul uses imagery from the Genesis 
creation stories to describe the role of believers in the work of Christ. His 
conclusions have echoes of Jewish apocalyptic texts from the Second 
Temple period, which use similar Genesis imagery.  

Scott’s thesis examines the intersection of Pauline study with secular 
ecological concerns from a Catholic perspective. While many scholars 
have sought to either overemphasize the usefulness of the Bible in 
environmental debates, or underemphasize it, Scott proposes a middle way 
which - while not environmental in the modern sense of the term – is set 
against the backdrop of what was likely Paul’s worldview, along with that 
of his original audience. He argues that Paul’s imagery may well have 
                                          
1 See, for example, Mills, M., Orr, J. A. & Schnitker, H. (eds) (2017) Reflections 
on Pope Francis’s Encyclical Laudato Si, Newcastle upon Tyne, Cambridge 
Scholars Publishing. 
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been recognizable to his audiences as an eschatological imperative in 
which both human beings and the natural world play a key role in the 
redemption offered by Christ. By studying how Paul would have likely 
received texts like the ancient Genesis creation accounts, and how the 
Roman community would have likely received Paul’s epistle, he suggests 
modern readers can gain insight into how to receive the epistle today in 
light of current ecological concerns, and argues the Pauline text can offer 
clues for how Christianity might engage in facing the world’s current 
ecological problems.  

***** 

John Orr’s thesis examines of the development of the use of the 
philosophically significant concept of reason in the works of Karol 
Wojtyla and its influence in the encyclical letter Fides et ratio which, as 
Pope John Paul II, he published in 1998, the twentieth year of his 
pontificate. John makes reference to specific classical philosophers such as 
Plato and Aristotle, Descartes, Locke, Hume and Kant, Hegel and 
Blanshard, as well as contemporaries such as Parfit and Singer, and also 
Belsey, Warnock and Blackburn all of whom have used and considered the 
concept in order to contextualize reason in Karol Wojtyla/John Paul II. 

Prior to his elevation to the papacy Karol Wojtyla worked as a 
professional philosopher at the Catholic University of Lublin (KUL), 
writing and teaching. While there are many texts which could have been 
consulted, John’s thesis focuses on the volumes Person and Community, 
The Acting Person, and Fides et ratio, which, he argues, are representative 
in that they span his thought from the beginning through to full maturity in 
classic branches of philosophy - specifically anthropologically, 
metaphysically, epistemologically, ethically and politically.  

Together, they serve to illustrate and understand Wojtyla/John Paul II’s 
thinking. While it is the case that there have been many writers who have 
examined his work, none have focused exclusively on ‘reason’. In doing 
so, John’s thesis advances philosophical study generally and contributes to 
the existing corpus of ‘Wojtyla Studies’.  

Aspects of Evangelisation, Catechesis and Religious 
Education 

Eleanor Gibson’s study of the Catholic mission to Kenya was undertaken 
within the context of the Synod on the New Evangelisation which 
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addressed the topic of a renewed proclamation of the Gospel in today's 
world. Under the influence of the first Synod for Africa, in recent years the 
African Church has been particularly concerned with articulating the faith 
in a more inculturated form, understood generally as the need to express 
the beliefs of the Catholic Church using words, images, gestures and 
symbols that are more familiar and meaningful to the people of the 
continent. 

She argues, however, that the trends and value systems of the global, post-
modem world has been insinuating itself into Kenyan society and 
particularly into the lives of urban youth. Her thesis explores how 
catechesis, as it is currently carried out, prepares the youth to live their 
Christian vocation within the influences of the wider society to which they 
are more and more exposed through social media. Consequently, she 
asserts, it is not clear that either theological reflection, concerned largely 
with inculturation, or catechesis, with its emphasis on the transmission of 
knowledge, have accorded this phenomenon the attention it merits. Her 
thesis is an attempt to draw attention to this neglect. 

This extract, combining elements from the introduction to her thesis, most 
of chapter four and her conclusion, is concerned with the evangelising 
process and argues the need for better pastoral accompaniment of Kenyan 
youth to enable them to experience and live the joy of the Gospel, within 
the cultural reality of their own time. While at the level of theological 
reflection in the church there is a strong call for a return to those values 
that are considered typically African, city dwellers have long been 
involved in a process of adaptation to changed social conditions that have 
produced what is sometimes referred to as a ‘hybrid’ identity.  

Among other sources Sr Eleanor points to Pope Emeritus, Benedict XVI, 
who views Africa’s commitment to Jesus Christ as a precious treasure that 
appears to be in ‘a crisis of faith and hope,’ and to the question raised by 
Charles Taylor in his book A Secular Age as to why, in western society 
before the sixteenth century it was virtually impossible not to believe in 
God, but today the opposite is the case, as she explores how the church in 
Africa can explore its Christian vocation and evangelical mission within 
the context of the dominance of the secular in the west and its increasing 
influence on traditional African culture.  

***** 
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In the light of accounts of the nature of scientific and religious knowing by 
the Canadian Jesuit priest, philosopher and theologian Bernard Lonergan, 
Timothy Walker explores the contrasting credibility attributed by school 
pupils to these two forms of knowledge. He suggests a common starting 
position for many is that science deals with hard facts (and is to be 
preferred as a route to knowledge) while religion is a matter of subjective 
belief.  

He explores some of the historical and philosophical roots of factors which 
appear to influence this default position within the contemporary United 
Kingdom educational context, reviewing a range of positions including 
those adopted by philosophers of science and those who try to bridge the 
gap between these two disciplinary areas, before arguing that Lonergan 
provides a particularly effective way of relating the two by showing how 
they are both rooted in the same cognitional structure. He then argues how 
aspects of Lonergan's thought could usefully be applied to the teaching of 
religious education in Catholic secondary schools with a view to helping 
pupils better understand the nature of scientific and religious knowledge 
claims.  

His research provides an original contribution to Catholic education, as 
Lonergan’s thought has not been applied to this issue in a secondary 
school context before, and he highlights its relevance for the various 
parties involved in the provision and practice of Catholic education. 

***** 

In an essentially historical analysis Mary C. Treacy’s thesis investigates 
the experience of the Salesian Sisters in England 1902-1946 and principal 
factors which in the early years following their arrival in England in 1902, 
delayed the inculturation of their specific charism of education according 
to the ‘Preventive System’ of their founder, John Bosco.  

She argues that the unique gift of the Spirit given to a religious Order’s 
founder is transmitted to his/her early disciples. As such, it is first 
experienced in the process of foundation of the order which takes material 
shape in the structures that evolve or are imposed upon it by outside 
agencies. However, over time, the original force and significance of the 
charism may be weakened or obscured by accretions resulting from 
historical, social, environmental or other factors. A particular problem 
arises if the charism of the order is to take root in another socio-cultural 
environment. When transported to another culture, several factors may 
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impede or delay the process of inculturation. A primary one is the lack of 
understanding of the true nature of the charism by the persons responsible 
for its implementation.  

Sr Mary argues that this emerged as a major problem for the Salesian 
Sisters who were overly dependent on the local Salesian provincial 
superior in matters of work and personnel deployment. She suggests that 
the recognition and advancement of the apostolic dimension of the charism 
could have been subverted through the allocations of sisters to works 
perceived of greater urgency than those related to their apostolic identity 
or local mission. A further important factor, she suggests, was the 
confusion of the external features enveloping the charism proper to the 
place of origin, with its spiritual nucleus to be transmitted in different 
forms, which may, in turn have affected recruitment and formation.  

However, her study shows how a negative aspect, such as the undue 
reliance on the Salesian provincial superior, was offset by the positive one 
of sending the sisters to work in England. Similarly, the sisters’ work for 
Italian immigrants in London was the antithesis of inculturation of the 
charism, yet in the early years it was the most flourishing work of the 
whole province.  

Finally, the tentative emergence of a fuller understanding and the nascent 
inculturation of the Salesian Sisters’ charism, she argues, can be seen in 
the development of education for working class children. Though her 
thesis is wide ranging, the extract included in this volume is concerned 
only with the experiences in the English province and is taken mainly from 
chapter four ‘Early Foundations in England – Intention versus Reality’.  

***** 

In the summer of 1997, the United States Conference of Catholic Bishops 
published Renewing the Vision: A Framework for Catholic Youth 
Ministry. This document has been extremely influential in the United 
States in providing a ‘vision’ on how to ‘do ministry with youth.’ Its goals 
and components have been foundational in training, implementing, and 
assessing youth ministry. Robert Rice’s study shows, however, that 
Renewing the Vision had some significant deficiencies at the time of its 
publication that limited its ability to provide an effective framework for 
Catholic youth ministry in the United States, in particular its articulation of 
youth evangelization. He argues that this occurred, in part, because 
Renewing did not take into account important elements of youth culture in 
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the United States. A second reason, reflected in the content and 
presentation of the document, was that the predominant approach of the 
Catholic Church in America to youth had been educational or catechetical, 
not evangelical. Finally, he argues, Renewing the Vision did not properly 
communicate the importance, content, or mission of youth evangelization 
because it did not sufficiently draw from previous magisterial documents 
related to that subject. 

Almost twenty years later, he suggests that those deficiencies have been 
exacerbated by historical events (such as the ‘sex scandal’ and the growth 
of the Latino population in the US), new magisterial documents (such as 
The National Directory of Catechesis and writings pertaining to the ‘New 
Evangelization’), the discovery of new data regarding teenagers (such as 
the National Study of Youth and Religion) and the growing number of 
young people not affiliating themselves with any religion.  

By examining the deficiencies the document had when it was published 
and what has since occurred in the Church regarding youth and 
evangelization, he concludes that the language of Renewing’s is incapable 
of providing a proper and effective vision for the evangelization of 
American youth today. Consequently, he argues, most emphatically, for 
the need for a new document and provides recommendations for how it 
might provide an effective vision for the evangelization of teenagers in the 
United States. 

***** 

As a contribution to the post-conciliar ecclesiological discussion 
concerning priestly identity and ministry, Eric Westby’s thesis offers a 
critical examination of seminary formation for priestly ministry in 
catechesis. His study examines three connected areas: priestly identity as 
established in holy orders, its resulting tasks in catechesis and the 
formation needed to support these functions.  

Since the Second Vatican Council, the source of priestly identity has 
experienced considerable debate. Some writers rejected sacramental 
character as the source of priestly identity. In contrast, others maintained 
that character configures the priest for ministry within the Church, shaping 
his identity and tasks. While there has been discussion since Vatican II 
concerning the effects of character in particular priestly ministries (such as 
the celebration of the Eucharist, pastoring, and preaching), there has been 
minimal discussion concerning the ontological distinctiveness of the priest 
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in the ministry of catechesis. There has also been negligible literature 
concerning priestly catechetical tasks and corresponding formation.   

His thesis aims to fill this gap by establishing the integral connection 
between priestly identity, tasks and formation in catechetical ministry. The 
sacrament of priestly ordination establishes the ontological identity of the 
priest. In this sacrament, he argues, the priest is united to Christ, the high 
priest, who is icon of the Father, good shepherd, and head of the Church. 
The primary distinction between the priest and lay catechist lies not in 
ability but in the Christological symbolism established in ordination. 
Emanating from this ontological identity, the first responsibility of the 
priest is the ministry of the word, of which catechesis is a particular form. 
Rather than be considered a specialisation, priestly participation in 
catechesis is integral and common to his identity and results in particular 
functions. Directed to the support of the lay vocation, the priest’s role in 
catechesis is to instruct, to ensure catechesis in the life of the Church, and 
to form catechists. 

In light of his identity, his thesis offers a critical examination of the 
seminary formation needed to equip the priest for catechetical ministry. In 
order to integrate identity, task and formation, Eric proposes a new form of 
seminary formation based on the priest’s three pastoral ministries, those of 
word, sacrament and governance. Finally, he offers principles to ensure 
that formation equips the priest to be the ‘catechist of catechists.’ 

***** 

Mary Michael Fox argues that the catechetical project of the past two 
hundred years can be evaluated as the attempt to reconcile bifurcated 
concepts in catechesis - namely, doctrine and life, religious knowledge and 
religious experience, content and method, head and heart. This, she says, 
has been particularly true of children’s catechesis. The goal of catechesis 
has always been to make disciples of Christ, yet a disciple is constituted by 
more than a mere knowledge of doctrine: a disciple must know and love 
the Lord. Thus, the question that has beleaguered catechetical theorists of 
the 20th and 21st centuries has been, ‘How do we catechize others such 
that they not only know the truths of the faith but that they enjoy a vibrant 
and intimate experience of God’s love and possess a desire to belong to 
Him?’ Her thesis explores possible solutions to that question. 

Though there is record of concern regarding catechetical praxis as early as 
the 16th century, systematic attempts to identify the cause of the bifurcation 
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and propose solutions are not seen until the early 20th century, with the rise 
of various catechetical movements. Various attempts to bring together the 
head and the heart are focused on one or another essential component of 
catechesis - namely, content, method, or the child. Current attempts appeal 
to the Church’s recently endorsed concept of ‘God’s pedagogy’ as the 
guiding principle of catechetical content and method. She claims that 
current difficulties are not the fault of one or another of these components, 
but the failure to integrate them in a harmonious or symphonic manner. 
What is necessary, she argues, is apparent in God’s own pedagogy of faith, 
a periochoretic relationship between content, method and the child. 

Her investigation examines a catechetical approach to children’s 
catechesis that has, she states, for the most part gone unnoticed by 
catechetical theorists, called The Catechesis of the Good Shepherd (CGS). 
The CGS approach recognizes that catechetical content is the whole 
Mystery of God that can never be exhausted. Likewise, the CGS approach 
recognizes that the child too is a mystery whose nature must be 
understood. Following the principles of ‘fidelity to God and fidelity to 
man’ the CGS approach uses a methodology that brings together these two 
mysteries in a manner that embodies the pedagogy of God. 

She argues that, together, Dr. Sofia Cavalletti (1917-2011) and Professor 
Gianna Gobbi (1919-2002), discovered a new and effective path in 
catechetical praxis for children that draws upon Montessorian principles of 
education and models what, she terms, a ‘Rabbinic’ style of engaging the 
scriptures. Finding in it deep similarity with their own religious charism, 
the Missionaries of Charity adopted CGS in 2009 as their primary method 
of catechizing children - and even as an element of formation for the 
Contemplative Branch of the Order. 

As a member of the Order of Preachers, Sr Mary Michael, finds the 
Catechesis of the Good Shepherd approach especially satisfying in light of 
the characteristics of the Divine Pedagogy set forth in the General 
Catechetical Directory, and argues that CGS approach ‘works’ to 
reconcile religious knowledge and religious experience, precisely because 
it provides a symphonic convergence of the components of content, 
method, and the child. 

 


